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Dear Parents and Carers, 
 
Writing my final piece for this Friday News, or in fact any school’s newsletter, is a rather surreal feeling. Having been 
involved in schools as a teacher since 1989 and having been a Headteacher since January 2000, it’s hard to imagine 
school life and my own world not being immersed together. The nature of being a Headteacher is that the job does 
rather become your life and it’s not always easy to separate one from the other. 
 
Being chosen to lead a school is a huge honour, and I feel incredibly privileged to have been asked to take on this 
role three times in my career. As a relatively young man taking on my first headship in Bath twenty odd years ago, I 
had the expectation that whatever we did as a school on a day-by-day basis had to be good enough for my own 
children. This is an expectation and philosophy which I am proud to say I have tried my utmost to keep to every day 
of my working life ever since. I am equally proud that I have been able to stay true to my own values and priorities 
in that the schools I have led have always put children’s learning first, had high expectations in terms of 
relationships, behaviour and outcomes for our children and have had a strong team spirit amongst the staff and the 
wider community. 
 
As with any leadership role, the job of a headteacher also comes with significant responsibility and accountability. 
Aside from the inevitable pressures of making sure that a large organisation such as ours functions safely and 
effectively, and that there is consistently the highest quality of provision for our young people and their families, 
there are also the external pressures which come from an endless series of changes from the DfE and the constant 
and unpredictable spectre of Ofsted. There are, of course, many positive aspects to working in schools which offset 
these pressures, the main one being the delight of working with so many wonderful, funny, and invigorating young 
people over so many years. I have often said that the perfect cure for a bad day in school is to go into Reception for 
ten minutes and speak to some of the children there; it is like visiting another world where conversations are so 
much happier, real and uplifting than so much of the nonsense that finds its way onto my desk on a daily basis! 
 
Members of the community will often reference the Headteacher as the focal point of a school, attributing the 
success or decline of that school to that individual. Whilst it’s true that a Headteacher can, and should, positively 
influence the ethos, culture and direction of a school, the role of Head is primarily about trying to maintain, build, 
support and strengthen the teams of people that enable the school to be successful day after day.   
 
I have been incredibly fortunate to work with such fantastic teams of staff and governors during my time at 
Alverton, never more so than our current staffing group. Throughout my headship, I have had the privilege and 
good fortune of working alongside the most committed, creative and talented individuals and teams who have 
risen to every challenge presented to them and made my job a relatively simple one. I would particularly like to pay 
tribute to our school leadership team and, in particular, Mrs Wicks who has been my right-hand woman over the 
past ten years at Alverton and who has worked tirelessly to make Alverton the place it is and to keep me (relatively) 
sane. 
 
Each headteacher’s time in post is a link in a long chain rather than a beginning and end in itself, a little like being 
part of an extended relay team, recognising and building on the work of others whilst trying to move the school 
forward to the strongest position possible before passing the baton on to the next person. With this analogy in 
mind, I am proud of the progress and developments our team has made the over the past ten years and feel 
confident that in handing over the baton to Mr Brown, the school is in a strong and sustainable position ready for 
the next leg of the journey.  
 
A key part of our successful team has been the Alverton governing body who have always shown a level of 
collective commitment, knowledge and expertise which is, in my experience, rarely found in a governing body. As a 
Headteacher, the importance of having governors who provide high levels of support and constructive challenge 
cannot be overstated, and the security of knowing that one has such a capable and supportive group of governors 
has been invaluable, so thank you. I’d particularly like to thank Anna George whose wisdom, generosity and 
dedication to the school has been exceptional. 



Alverton has always enjoyed a positive reputation in Penzance and, indeed, further afield. The strength of the 
school is, in my view, its community foundation of staff, governors and parents which underpins our success, 
setting a culture of high expectations and ensuring that we stay focused on providing the best possible 
environment and opportunities for the children who attend our school. Reputations are, of course, hard won and 
easily damaged. I’m therefore delighted that the Alverton team who will take the school forward into the next 
chapter are so embedded in, conscious of, and determined to maintain the core values and ethos which make 
Alverton such a special to work and to learn that the future is a positive one for the school.  
 
Thank you for your support, for trusting me to look after your children’s education for the past ten years, for 
allowing me the honour and privilege of leading this fantastic school and of being a small part in its long and 
successful story.  
 
Wishing you and your families a fabulous holiday, 
 
Martin Higgs 
Headteacher 

Reminder 

Changes to the School Day 

 

You may well be aware that the government has said that, by September 2023, all state-

funded, mainstream schools will be expected to provide a compulsory school week of at 

least 32.5 hours. This includes the time that each pupil is in school each day from the 

official start of the school day (morning registration) to the official end to the compulsory 

school day (official home time). The 32.5 hour minimum includes breaks and lunch times 

as well as teaching time but does not include optional before or after school provision. 

This means that we have had to review our opening times ready for September. 

 

We wanted to ensure that, by increasing our school week, this had the maximum impact 

on children’s learning but also was as helpful and least disruptive to you as parents as 

possible. We have considered the options available to us and it has been decided that we 

will meet this expectation in September by starting 15 minutes earlier in the morning as 

follows: 

 

Reception and Key Stage 1    Key Stage 2 

Doors open: 8.25am     Doors open: 8.30am 

Registration: 8.40am     Registration: 8.45am 

End of school day: 3.10pm (no change)  End of school day: 3.15pm (no    

         change) 

 

We have decided to continue with the slightly staggered start times that we have used 

over the last few years as this works well. 



Remember – safeguarding is  everyone’s 

responsibility 

If you have a safeguarding concern, please 

contact Martin Higgs (Designated 

Safeguarding Lead) at 

head@alverton.tpacademytrust.org or, if it 

is out of school hours, please contact the 

Multi Agency Referral Unit on 0300 1231 

116;  

E-mail: 

multiagencyreferralunit@cornwall.gov.uk  

THIS IS OUR 

 

HELP YOUR SHELF 

 

How it Works 

 

It’s all free. 

 

Take what you need, 
whenever you need it. 

 

No Questions Asked – No Judgements Made 

 

Give what you can if you would like to. 

We currently have lots of items on our Help 
Your Shelf ready for collection which are free 
for anyone to take at any time. 
If you prefer, you can buy a reusable bag for 
£1 and fill this with items from the shelf. Once 
you’ve bought your bag, you can fill it with as 
much as you want, as many times as you want. 
Whichever way you choose, the Help Your 
Shelf is available all day and you can pop in at 
any time. 

Outstanding money owed 

Please check your Schoolmoney 

account and ensure that all 

anything you owe for breakfast 

club, after school child care, trips 

and swimming is paid by today. 

TPAT cannot allow any debt to be 

carried over to September and 

certainly none for anyone leaving 

the school. 

School lunches from September 
 

The same menu will continue in 
September until October half term 
although there will not be the 
option to have a packed lunch.  
Chartwells have increased the 
price of a meal to £2.65 from 
September. 

Ties 
The cost of ties will increase in 
September to £4.50. Please order on the 
Schoolmoney system in the shop area 
and we will give one to you child.  

Lost library books 
There are lots of library books still at 
home and not in the library! Please look 
for them over the summer and bring 
them back when term starts in 
September. 

mailto:head@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk
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Daisy’s Diary 
Bye bye! 
 
Gosh I FINALLY finished the garden. It took 
forever and felt like I was having a baby - a 
40 ft long, tantalised baby. But it’s done! 
And now all the children that have helped 
wheelbarrow and lug lumps of wood and 
shovel grit and weave and weave and 
weave and weave willow can play in the 
garden we made. Here’s a picture of one of 
the helpers that no one saw as she came in 
at the weekends like a magic fairy to help - 
Maya who was doing her Duke of 
Edinburgh award. 
 
I’ll still see you all at drop off and pick up 
but I won’t be carrying a chicken under one 
arm and a bag of plants/ poo / a rabbit 

under the other. I may even have a 
hairstyle and clean trainers. But I doubt 
it. I have LOVED taking out the children 
and getting them muddy and it’s been 
brilliant to have the time to play and 
build and laugh with them ( and 
sometimes at them but mostly I have 
noticed they were laughing at me…) 
Thank you very much. 
 
PS - we did so well on the bottle event 
so here’s the poster to tell you about 
what’s happening to them! Come see 
me and my synchro women swim - it’s 
free and we’ve got new hats! 



0300 123 3393 

0808 802 6666 

0344 411 1444 

Penzance CTIPA Foodbank 

The CTIPA Foodbank in Penzance provides food for 
anyone in need. If their support would be helpful to 
you, just phone Veryan or Adele in the office in 
confidence on 01736 364087 and they can phone the 
Foodbank for you who will be able to help. 
The Foodbank are extremely busy at the moment and 
are very grateful for any donations. 

 

www.mind.org.uk 

0300 123 3393 



 

There is a lot of help and advice available to help you keep your children safe online. Have a look at the 

Online Safety section of our website for lots of useful information and links  http://www.alverton.org.uk/

website/online_safety_for_families/246722.  Your child’s teacher will also always be happy to talk to you 

about online safety.  

http://www.alverton.org.uk/website/online_safety_for_families/246722
http://www.alverton.org.uk/website/online_safety_for_families/246722


Free School Meals / Pupil Premium 
 

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/schools-and-education/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/ 
 
Registering a child as eligible for free school meals (as described below) means that your child receives 
a free meal every day (though they can, of course, bring a packed lunch should they prefer) but there 
are additional benefits too. Pupil Premium brings more money into the school to help children achieve 
and learn. Children in receipt of the Pupil Premium also receive other benefits (eg contributions 
towards Key Stage 2 camps and funding to use for uniform, music lessons, trips etc). At some times, 
there are further benefits for these children such as food vouchers during holiday times where these 
are given. Please see the Pupil Premium Provision Map in the Pupil Premium section of our website 
http://www.alverton.org.uk/website/pupil_premium/172518 or speak to Mrs Gill or Mrs Stacey in the 
office or contact Mrs O’Rourke who leads our Pupil Premium provision. 
 
The easiest and quickest way to apply for free school meals is online through the Cornwall Council 
website but, if you are unable to do this, you can call the Free School Meals team on 01872 323298 and 
a member of the team will call you back to complete the application over the phone.  
 
A child is eligible for free school meals if their parent / carer (or the child themselves) receives any of 
the following benefits: 
· Income Support (IS) 
· Job Seekers' Allowance (Income-Based) and equal based Job Seekers Allowance 
· Income Related Employment and Support Allowance (ESA-IR) and equal based Employment and 
Support Allowance 
· Child Tax Credit (CTC) with an annual income of less than £16,190 
· Working Tax Credit run-on - paid for 4 weeks after you stop qualifying for Working Tax Credit 
· Guarantee Element of Pension Credit (GPC) 
· Immigration and Asylum Act 1999 (IAA) Support 
· Universal Credit - your household income must be less than £7,400 a year (after tax and not including 
any benefits you get) as assessed by earnings from up to three of your most recent assessment periods 
 
If you are claiming the benefits listed below you are NOT eligible for free school meals, regardless of 
what other benefits / credits are being claimed: 
· Working Tax Credit 
· Contribution-Based Job Seeker's Allowance and / or Contribution-Based Employment and Support 
Allowance 
 
NB All Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 pupils are entitled to receive a free school meal as part of the 
Universal Infant Free School Meals (UIFSM) initiative, regardless of what benefits are being claimed. 
However, some children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 may also have an entitlement to benefits-
related free school meals and it is important to apply for these if you think your child may be eligible. 
 
Registering for free school meals / Pupil Premium is confidential. If you think that your child is eligible, 
we strongly recommend that you contact Cornwall Council as detailed above. Mrs Gill and Mrs Stacey 
in the office will also be able to help you and answer any questions you may have. 
 
Thank you. 

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/schools-and-education/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/
http://www.alverton.org.uk/website/pupil_premium/172518


DIARY DATES 

Monday 24th July School closed - INSET Day 

Tuesday 25th July School closed - INSET Day 

Wednesday 26th July-Sunday 3rd September Summer holidays - school closed 

Monday 4th September School closed - INSET Day 

Tuesday 5th September 

8.25am 

School opens for Autumn term 

Hoorah, the sunshine came back…but 
how long will it last? I’d rather not say 
so I shall keep my optimistic fingers 
crossed and hope for the best. It’s 
possibly going to be incredibly 
challenging for some of you this 
summer, making and juggling childcare 
arrangements, making plans for what 
to do and entertaining small people for 
long periods of time can be exhausting. 

So once again, please, please, please make sure you have swapped some 
contact numbers and arrange to meet with each other, not just for the sake of 
your children but also for yourselves too. I will be back, for 3 days of each week 
rather than my usual 5, but I will definitively be here for you should you need 
me. Please take care, please support each other, thank you for our lovely 
comments and positive feedback, it really does mean a lot to me. Have a good 
summer, relax as much as possible, enjoy any time off you can get and come 
back refreshed and ready for the next academic year. Goodbye to all you 
lovelies who are heading off to secondary with your babes, many of whom I 
taught when they were teen tiny tackers. No doubt I will see you all at some 
point and hopefully in the not-too-distant future.  
 
My very best wishes, Mrs D xxxxxx  


